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There is a broad consensus that 
centuries of development in fire 
protection and building standards 
have rendered any repeat of the 
Great Fire of London a practical 
impossibility.

However, its modern equivalent 
may not be. With the world’s 
cities increasingly concentrated 
near water the threat of 
catastrophic flooding in London 
is conceivable. According to tidal 
data, September 19th 2016 will 
see an annual high tide along the 
east coast of England, so we ask: 
what would happen if London 
suffered heavy rainfall, coupled 
with a storm-fuelled tidal surge, 
along the Thames Estuary?

We foresee a Great Flood of 
London, where underground 
streams and tributary rivers 
would reach bursting point, 
pouring millions of gallons into 
the Thames, just as a ferocious 
storm in the North Sea pushes the 
sea against the Thames Barrier. 
It could be one of the costliest 
floods in modern times, as an 
estimated 300,000 homes and 
businesses would be affected.

September 19th
First heavy rainfall begins 

to fall, low pressure system 

forms over Finland.

Crawford Incident Response: 

8.00am Sept 20th – Crawford 

implements Head Office BCP plan, 

relocating up to 100 staff to North 

London premises and creating 

emergency incident hub. 

Crawford® Responds: 8.00am 

Sept 19th – Crawford confirms to 

clients 90% probability of flooding 

and major disruption within 24 hours. 

Clients advised to implement BCP 

without delay.
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1am 

Thames Barrier closed as 

tide begins to rise. Four 

meter surge is predicted 

by 9am. Residents along 

Thames Estuary advised to 

`seek higher ground.’

3.45am

Rivers Fleet and Effra start to 

break their banks, water rises 

through basements and street 

drains, bringing sewage out 

with it. Storm reaches gale 

force 9 in Thames Estuary, 

sending 5 metre surge towards 

Thames Barrier.

3am

Water starts to leak into Olympia 

and Earls Court Tube stations as 

underground rivers burst their banks. 

September 20th 

11am 10mm of rain in Surrey and West London. Parts of 

Teddington and Richmond under approx. 30cm of water. 

Thames begins to visibly rise.

2pm Storm system starts to form off the coast of Norway, 

wind shifts East, sea swell rises.

6pm London rush hour disruption as heavy showers 

and flash floods affect Camden, Hammersmith, Fulham, 

Lambeth and Battersea.

9pm Bollo Brook and Stamford Brook begin to flood 

as westerly low pressure system meets deepening storm 

from the North Sea and rainfall continues. Water begins 

rising through on-street drains, several mega basements in 

Chelsea start to see water ingress.

September 21st



5.35am

TfL closes Tube, 30 railway stations 

and DLR also closed until further 

notice. Government Cobra team 

assembled. Thames begins to flood 

Houses of Parliament, 02 Arena, 

Canary Wharf, ExCel and City 

Airport within minutes. Water is 

rising at a rate of one foot per hour. 

6.47am

Storm surge peaks at 

just under six metres. 

Water fills lower floors 

of over 300,000 

homes, shops and 

offices. Two hospitals 

close as power fails. 
8.30am 
Formal evacuation of 

Hammersmith, Fulham, 

Bow, Barking and 

Vauxhall begins. Troops 

start to arrive, roads are 

closed, looting begins 

in parts of City.

5.09am

Thames Barrier is breached and tidal 

water begins to battle against fluvial, 

rainfall-heavy water making its way 

down the Thames, which is already 

within 60cm of breaking its banks at 

several points in the City. 

6.15am

Rush hour chaos begins 

as arterial routes 

become impassable. 

Cars are abandoned, 

two people drown 

attempting to drive 

through in a 4X4.

7.16am

News helicopter shows       

Tower of London, Westminster 

Abbey and many other   

buildings surrounded by water. 

State of Emergency declared, 

refuge centres opened. PM 

makes an appeal for calm as 

death toll rises.

Crawford Incident Response: 8.00am Sept 20th – National adjusting and overseas support teams mobilised. Dozens of English-speaking GTS™ adjusters board planes from Northern Europe, the US, South Africa, Australia and New Zealand.   



11am

Flood area is in 

lockdown. Initial 

estimates of damage 

to property are 

around £20billion. 

Tube remains closed, 

estimated loss to UK 

economy is £25million 

per day.

9.48am

Water begins  to recede.
3pm

Water levels are now 

down by two metres. 

Clean up process begins. 

10.50am

Heathrow and RAF Northolt re-classified as 

official refuge centres. Almost half a million 

people are temporarily homeless. Food riot 

breaks out in Silvertown, stopped by Police 

and Army reservists. 

Crawford Incident Response: 8.00am Sept 

21st – Crawford representatives meet with Police 

Gold Command (via CILA representatives) to 

begin process of licence access for adjusters.



Day 1

“With our resources fully mobilised, the immediate priority has been to 

speak with clients and accommodate hundreds of adjusters called up from 

across the UK and around the world,” says David Damsell, Director, Major 

& Complex Loss, Crawford Global Technical Services® UK. “The flood area 

is still in lockdown so we’re co-ordinating with our competitors and CILA to 

negotiate access by arrangement with the authorities. I’m having to remind 

our teams that they’ll be doing a lot of their work on foot; there’s no public 

transport and private vehicles will be restricted in favour of services and 

emergency.”

Day 7

“Basements and underground properties are still underwater 

and we’ve been in constant contact with the Environment 

Agency about how we should pump them clear,” says David. 

“Aside from general property, utilities and plant, there’s 

countless pieces of our cultural history in London’s underground 

spaces; museum artefacts, priceless art. Who knows how much 

of it is insured, but it has to be saved. The EA has had to waive 

some of its usual restrictions on contaminated water ingress so 

we can get these spaces clear.”

The aftermath



Day 30

“The sheer volume of claims is unprecedented. Sadly, many homeowners are returning to their 

properties to find that looters have passed through. New claims are still coming in and the 

majority of insurers have increased their delegated authority limit to £250,000,” says David. 

“We’re having to balance the need to visit as many properties as we can, pay claims quickly 

and advise customers against paying cowboy contractors.”

Day 180

The flood’s long term effects are only now beginning to be properly understood. 

Crossrail and the London Sewer infrastructure project have been put back by two 

years and the insurance industry expects to be processing claims until 2021. “We 

implemented a rapid triage system for homeowners so we could get them payments 

quickly,” adds David. “Unfortunately, many will not be able to return home for 

another six months.” 

Early estimates of a £20-30billion event are beginning to solidify, but claims for 

increased costs of working are the least predictable element. “Some very large 

companies have had to relocate, in many cases to other cities like Birmingham,” says 

David. “Demand has doubled the price of rents.”

On a positive note, London has remained a magnet for visitors outside the lockdown 

area. “People are resilient in this city. It’s no surprise to hear that Oxford Street was 

as busy as ever for the January sales.”
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